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SPORT SHOE SOLE 

RELATED APPLICATION 

This application is a division of United States patent 
application Ser. No. 896,477, ?led Apr. 14, 1978, now 
U.S. Pat. No. 4,236,326. 

BACKGROUND OF THE INVENTION 

This invention relates to an improvement in the soles 
of sport shoes suitable for use in track races (such as 
short-, medium- and long-distance races) and marathon 
races, as well as in the training therefor. ' 

In the track and marathon races or the training there 
for, moving actions of a runner exert an extremely great 
load on the sole, in particular at the heel portion, of 
shoes that he wears. It is generally considered that a 
load three times as much as the body weight of a runner 
(shoes wearer) is exerted on the heel of the sole upon 
running movement and, in jumping movement, the load 
applied on the heel at the shoe sole amounts to about 5-6 
times as much as the body weight of a jumper. 

Conventional sport shoes for such racing and training 
uses have a sole comprising a sponge rubber elastic 
body. Such a sole is, for example, entirely formed with 
a sponge rubber elastic body of one or more layers, or 
composed of three layers of sponge rubber whose inter 
layer sole is formed at its heel with a space in which air 
is con?ned tightly. 
The former sole is, however, defective since sponge 

rubber having a suf?cient elasticity and durability to 
withstand the foregoing large load can not easily be 
available. The latter sole having an air inclusion layer 
for tightly con?ning air therein in the heel of the inter 
layer sole also has a defect in that while a resilience 
capable of withstanding the foregoing load can be at 
tained due to the resilience of air in the air inclusion 
layer in addition to the elasticity of the sponge rubber 
per se, the air present in the air inclusion layer destructs 
its surrounding wall thereby damaging the interlayer 
sole upon repeated exertion of the load on the sole 
during use. 

SUMMARY OF THE INVENTION 

The object of this invention is accordingly to endow 
sport shoes soles with resilience of an elastic body per se 
and that of air in the air inclusion portion causing no 
such destruction, in order to overcome the defects expe 
rienced so far in the sport shoes, in particular, in their 
shoe soles. 
Another object of this invention is to provide shoe 

solescapable of moderating and withstanding for a long 
time the impaction load exerted on the shoe sole primar 
ily in its heel (amounting to about 3-6 times as high as 
the body weight of a racer) resulted by the moving 
actions of the racer, by utilizing a synergistic effect 
between the resilience of the elastic body per se and that 
of air sealed in the air inclusion portion which will cause 
no destruction, and thereby effectively attaining the 
running effect of the racer. 
Other objects, features and attending advantages of 

this invention will become more apparent from the 
following detailed description with reference to the 
accompanying drawings. 
These and other objects have been attained by an 

interlayer body of this invention made of an elastic body 
and put between a ground sole constituting the portion 
of the sole that directly contacts the ground and a shoe 
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2 
upper and comprising, at least on its heel, an air inclu 
sion means which opens at least to one side of the elastic 
body. 

BRIEF DESCRIPTION OF ACCOMPANYING 
DRAWINGS 

This invention is to be described in more detail refer 
' ring to the accompanying drawings which illustrate 
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preferred embodiments of this invention. It will of 
course be apparent that the scope claimed by this inven 
tion is no way limited only to these embodiments. 
FIG. 1 is a right side view of a'shoe in which a shoe 

sole according to this invention is bonded to a shoe 
upper. 
FIG. 2 to FIG. 13 respectively show various pre 

ferred embodiments of the interlayer body to be used in 
the shoe sole of this invention, in which FIG. 2 to FIG. 
7 respectively show side views of the interlayer body 
for each of the embodiments and FIG. 8 to FIG. 12 
respectively show plan views of the interlayer body for 
each of the embodiments; and FIG. 13 is a side view of 
an interlayer body which also serves as an interlayer 
sole. 

PREFERRED EMBODIMENTS 

In FIG. 1, a sport shoe A comprises, in structure, a 
shoe upper B and a shoe sole C which is bonded by way 
of adhesives to the lower surface of the shoe upper B 
and consists, at its sole, of a toe portion a, a heel portion 
B and an arch portion 7. The shoe sole C of this inven 
tion comprises a ground sole 1, an interlayer sole 2 
bonded at its upper surface to the shoe upper A and 
bonded at the toe of its lower surface to the above 
ground sole 1, and an interlayer body 3 situated at the 
heel portion B of the shoe A and put between the above 
ground sole 1 and the interlayer sole 2. 
The shoe sole C is made of rubbery material in which 

the ground sole 1 at the lowermost layer consists of 
rigid rubber or polyurethane, and the interlayer sole 2 
and the interlayer body 3 consist of soft rubber, poly 
urethane, sponge and the like. The shoe sole C can also 
be formed with other materials selected from those 
conventionally employed as the sole materials for sport 
shoes in the relevant ?eld of the art. The materials for 
the ground sole 1 should be selected from the materials 
more rigid and abrasion resistant than those for the 
interlayer body 3. The materials for the interlayer sole 2 
and the interlayer body 3 may be identical or different. 
The interlayer 'sole 2 is desirably elastic and, in particu 
lar, a suf?cient resilience is required for the interlayer 
body 3 to serve as an elastic body. 

Presence of the interlayer sole 2 of the shoe sole C is 
not essential in this invention and the sport shoe A can 
alternatively be constituted by bonding the interlayer 
body 3 to the ground sole 1 to form the shoe sole C and 
by directly bonding the same to the shoe upper B. 
The interlayer body 3 as the elastic body shown in 

FIG. 1 is formed in a generally uniform thickness at the 
area situating on the heel and gradually reduces its 
thickness into a wedge form, at least in the arch portion, 
toward the top of that portion. More speci?cally, the 
interlayer body 3 has such a shape as its upper surface 
gradually lowers from the heel to the top of the arch to 
thereby decrease its thickness gradually. While the 
thickness of the interlayer body 3 at the heel may not 
always be uniform and it may either be smaller or 
greater as compared with that of the interlayer sole 2, it 
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is desired that the thickness of the interlayer body 3 and 
that of the interlayer sole 2 are identical. The shoe sole 
C is designed in such a con?guration as well-conform 
ing the shape of a runner’s foot and suiting to running 
movements. ' 

A plurality of air inclusion grooves 4 and 5 as an air 
inclusion means of this invention are formed at the 
upper and the lower surfaces of the interlayer body 3 
respectively. Each of the grooves 4 and 5 opens at least 
to one side of the interlayer body 3 and has a semi-circu 
lar shape in theside view (that is, in cross section) and 
a linear shape in the plan view as shown in FIG. '8. 
The side of the shoe sole of this invention referred to 

herein is de?ned as showing each of the right and the 
left peripheral faces of the shoe sole obtained by divid 
ing the shoe sole with a line connecting the top end of 
the toe and the rear end of the heel. Namely, right and 
left peripheral faces 20 and 21 formed by dividing the 
sole with a line connecting the points 22 and 23 in FIG. 
8 constitute the both sides of the shoe sole. 
The grooves 4 and 5 are arranged at the positions 

alternating to each other and the projections 6, 7 be 
tween the grooves are bonded respectively to the inter 
layer sole 2 and the ground sole 1 by way of adhesives. 
The grooves 4 and 5 form air inclusion portions for 
including air between the interlayer ‘body 3 and the 
interlayer sole 2'and between the interlayer body 3 and 
the ground sole 1. The air inclusion portions of this 
invention are different from the foregoing air inclusion 
layer of conventional shoes in which air is tightly con 
?ned and communicate to the external atmosphere. 
Namely, the air inclusion portions open externally at 
each of the sides 20 and 21 of the interlayer body 3. 

Thus, air from the outside of the sole is always pres 
ent in each of the grooves 4 and 5 formed in the‘inter 
layer body 3, which provides an air resilience 00 
operating with the sponge resilience obtained from the 
interlayer sole 2 and the interlayer body 3. The syner 
gistic effect between the sponge resilience and the air 
resilience can moderate the rebounding resilience acted 
upon from the surface'of the ground and the like against 
the landing pressure resulted-by the moving action of a 
racer, which amounts 3' to 6 times as much as the body 
weight of the racer. Since the air included in each of the 
above grooves 4 and 5 are released externally upon 
compression of ‘the interlayer body 3, no destruction 
occurs as in a closed type air' inclusion layer in the sole 
of conventional sport shoes. Each of the grooves 4 and 
5 of the interlayer body 3 from which air has once been 
released is re-?lled with air spontaneously. Repeating 
exhaustion and re-?lling of air from and into the 
grooves enable‘to attain the intended purpose of moder 
ating the compression load with long lasting effect. 
Moreover, since the weight of the wedged shoe sole 3 is 
reduced by so much as forming the grooves 4 and 5, the 
most important requirement for the sport shoes, that is, 
weight reduction can be attained as well. 
The air inclusion grooves to be formed in the inter 

layer body 3 can be constituted, for example, as shown 
in FIG. 2 in which the grooves 4 and 5 are displaced 
laterally from each other, as shown in FIG. 3 in which 
only the grooves 4 are formed or as shown in FIG. 4 in 
which only the grooves 5 are formed. The side (cross 
sectional) shape of the'grooves 4 and 5 may not re-' 
stricted only to the semi-circular shape but can be 
formed in generally full circular shape or, as shown in 
FIG. 5, in a square shape. 
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4 
Various shapes, in plan, are applicable to the air inclu 

sion grooves 4 and 5 of the interlayer body 3 in addition 
to the shape of through grooves extended to both side 
ends 20 and 21 of the interlayer body 3 as shown in FIG. 
8 and they include those grooves extended fromeach of 
the sides 20 and 21 of the interlayer body 3 before the 
center thereof, that is, the grooves disconnected at the 
center of the interlayer body 3 as shown in FIG. 9, as 
well as those grooves communicating to each other at 
the center of the interlayer body 3 as shown in FIG. 10. 

It is thus necessary for the air inclusion grooves in the 
interlayer body 3 to communicate and open externally 
while leaving suf?cient projection between the grooves 
to support the load which amounts to 3 to 6 times as 
much as the body weight of the racer. 
FIG. 6 and FIG. 7 show embodiments in which a 

plurality of apretures 13 are formed between the upper 
and the lower surfaces of the interlayer body 3 as the air 
inclusion means. The apertures 13, like as the grooves 4, 
open at least to one side 20 and 21 of the interlayer body 
3 and formed in parallel with the upper or the lower 
surface of the interlayer body 3. 
These apertures 13 can be formed- like the grooves 

shown in FIG. 8 as through holes passing between both 
sides 20 and 21 of the interlayer body, like the grooves 
shown in FIG. 9 as the grooves disconnected at the 
center of the interlayer body or like the grooves shown 
in FIG. 10 as the grooves communicated to each other 
at the center of the interlayer body. The apertures may 
be formed in various sections such as a hexagonal shape 
as shown in FIG. 6 or other polygonal shapes and a 
circular shape as shown-in FIG. 7. 

Other embodiments of the interlayer body 3 are 
shown in FIGS. 11 and 12. The air inclusion means 
provided to the interlayer body 3 is, as shown in‘FIGS. 
11 and 12, in the form of honeycomb shape provided 
with groove. ‘In the interlayer body 3 shown ‘in FIG. 11, 
arrangement of the groove 8 and the projections 9 is 
reversed to that of the closed type air inclusion layer in 
the conventional shoes. Speci?cally, closed circular air 
inclusion portions in the conventional shoes are re 
placed with circular projections 9 and the projections in 
the conventional shoes are replaced with groove 8 in 
this invention, which open to the atmosphere outside of 
the interlayer body 3. 

In the interlayer body 3 shown in FIG. 12, the circu 
lar projections 9 of the interlayer body shown in FIG. 
11 are replaced with hexagonal projections 10 and, as 
apparent from the foregoings, the projections may be 
not always be restricted to circular or hexagonal shape 
but in any other forms. 

It will be apparent from foregoings that the air inclu 
sion means in the interlayer body according to this 
invention for use with the soles or sports shoes is not 
restricted to the embodiment shown in FIG. 1 but can 
take various other shapes. Each type of the interlayer 
body of this invention shows elastic deformation within 
such a range as causing no destruction to its air inclu 
sion means when applied with a compression load from 
a racer upon movement which is about 3 to 6 times as 
much as his body weight. The shoe sole having the 
interlayer body 3 according to this invention can mod 
erate the above compression load effectively by the 
resilience of the interlayer body per se and the resil 
lience of air which is resulted upon releasing of air from 
the grooves or the apertures. Air ?own out from the 
grooves or the apertures behaves as a ‘sort of an air 
bumper to partially absorb and externally release the 
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impact load. The projections between the grooves or 
the walls between the apertures form a satisfactory load 
supporting portion which makes the interlayer body as 
a structure of reduced weight and excellent durability. 

Accordingly, the shoe sole of this invention has a 
satisfactory property for absorbing impact shock ap 
plied from the ground and a less resillience to provide a 
soft rebounding thereby forming soft cushion for allow~ 
ing to keep a smooth moving trace of a foot during 
running. Provision of the grooves on the upper and/ or 
the lower surface of the interlayer body reduces the 
impact receiving area to thereby result in normal cush 
ioning effect. 
FIG. 13 shows a further embodiment of the interlayer 

body integrally formed with interlayer sole 2. An inter 
layer body 11 has the same shape as the interlayer sole 
2, that is, the shape being capable of bonding to the 
entire lower surface of the shoe upper B and has pro 
vided therein a plurality of apertures 12 as in the inter 
layer body shown in FIG. 7. The apertures 12 have a 
circulare section and pass between both sides ends 20 
and 21 of the interlayer body. The apertures may of 
course be constituted, like the apertures 7 in the inter 
layer body shown in FIG. 7, as apertures extended 
before the center of the interlayer body or as the aper 
tures communicated to each other at the center. The 
apertures may be in a polygonal cross section instead of 
the circular section. The apertures may not always be 
formed between the upper and the lower surfaces of the 
interlayer body, but it can be formed to the lower sur 
face as the grooves 5 shown in FIG. 4. 
The interlayer body 11 shown in FIG. 13 also serves 

as an interlayer sole 2 and the shoe sole C is constituted 
with the interlayer body 11 and the ground sole 1, and 
the shoe A is constituted by bonding the shoe upper B 
to the upper surface of the interlayer. 
The interlayer body 11 can simplify the production 

step for the shoe sole C as compared with each of the 
interlayer bodies described before while providing same 
effects. ‘ 

What is claimed is: 
1. A sole for use with sport shoes comprising a rigid 

abrasion-resistant ground sole, the ground sole having a 
heel portion, and arch portion, and a toe portion, a 
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6 
resilient and elastic interlayer body bonded to said 
ground sole, and a resilient and elastic interlayer sole 
bonded to said interlayer body, said interlayer body 
being extended over and bonded to the heel portion and 
the shoe arch portion of the ground sole and having 
uniform thickness at the heel portion and decreasing 
into a wedge shape toward the top of the shoe arch 
portion, the interlayer body being provided with a plu 
rality of parallel, transversely extending grooves on the 
surface of said interlayer body from its one side to its 
center while disconnected at said center, the cross sec 
tion of each groove being semi-circular so as to have 
uniform distribution of stress, preferred absorbing 
power of impact load, and a durable shape, the resil 
ience of the interlayer body and the interlayer sole and 
the air in the grooves permitting preferred absorption of 
impact load exerted against the heel‘ portion of the sole 
at the time of landing and good restoration and long 
durability of arched shapes. 

2. The sole as claimed in claim 1, wherein the grooves 
are provided only on the upper surface of the interlayer 
body. 

3. The sole as claimed in claim 1, wherein the grooves 
are provided only on the lower surface of the interlayer 
body. 

4. The sole as claimed in claim 1, wherein the grooves 
are provided both on the upper and lower surface of the 
interlayer body. 

5. A sole for use with sport shoes comprising a rigid 
abrasion-resistant ground sole, the ground sole having a 
heel portion, an arch portion, and a toe portion, a resil 
ient and elastic interlayer body bonded to said ground 
sole, and a resilient and elastic interlayer sole bonded to 
said interlayer body, said interlayer body being ex 
tended over and bonded to the heel portion and the 
shoe arch portion of the ground sole and having uni 
form thickness at the heel portion and decreasing into a 
wedge shape toward the top of the shoe arch portion, 
the interlayer body being provided with a plurality of 
parallel, transversely extending grooves on the surface 
of said interlayer body from its one side to its center 
while disconnected at said center, the cross section of 
each groove being semi-circular. 
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